Wisconsin Library Association Foundation

Wisconsin Library Heritage Center Steering Committee

Minutes of the February 19, 2009 Meeting 

The Wisconsin Library Heritage Center Steering Committee met at the WLA/WLAF Office at 1:00 p.m. on February 19, 2009 .  Those present were Larry T. Nix, Chair, Lori Belongia, Michael Edmonds, Pete Gilbert, James Gollata,  Ruth Ann Montgomery, and Christine Pawley.  

Nix opened the meeting and indicated that he was especially glad to see James back in good health. He welcomed Lori Belongia to her first meeting of the Steering Committee, and he congratulated Peter on his election to the WLAF Board.  

Nix indicated that because there was no one in the WLA office this afternoon that travel vouchers would be mailed out later.

Nix reviewed the agenda and it was accepted as distributed. 

Nix reported that at their November meeting the WLAF Board had approved the makeup and terms of the Steering Committee including a seventh member. Initially three members will serve one year terms ending December, 2009. They are Edmonds, Gollata, and Montgomery.  Four members will have terms ending in December, 2010. They are Belongia, Nix, Gilbert, and Pawley.  Those with one year terms will still be eligible for three additional two year terms. Nix was appointed Chair of the Steering Committee by the WLAF Board.

Nix next gave a report on the WLHC website. There have been 58 posts to the blog portion of the website in its seven months of operation.  There are eleven permanent content pages on the website on various topics which are updated regularly.  Website statistics have been collected since October by the Outagamie Waupaca Library System where the site is maintained.  In January 2009 there were 3,945 visits to the site, an average of 127 per day.  In December 2008 there were 4,012 visits, and in November 2009 there were 3,096 visits.  In October 2008 there were 1,923 visits.  There were 930 unique visitors to the site in January; 905 in December; 676 in November; and 353 in October.  Informal feedback at the WLHC booth at the WLA conference and at other library gatherings has been extremely favorable.  Nix would like to get more exposure for the website outside of the library community.  He indicated that any member of the Steering Committee is welcome to make or suggest posts for the blog portion of the website.  He expressed appreciation to the Wisconsin Historical Society for allowing the use of its digitized images on the website.
Nix reported on the effort to solicit Founding Contributor donations to the WLHC.  The effort is not as successful as he would have wished, but it has had some worthwhile results.  There were a total of 17 Founding Contributors through the end of 2009 who had made total contributions of $1,350.  This included 14 individuals and three library organizations.  Nix indicated that he will make one more general appeal to the WLA listserv for additional Founding Contributors.
Nix gave an update on the traveling Wisconsin Library Memorabilia exhibit. Although the exhibit is made up of memorabilia for Nix’s personal collection it is being made available to libraries as a program of the WLHC.  Guidelines for obtaining the exhibit are posted on the WLHC website.  Portions of the exhibit were on display at the WLHC booth at the WLA conference in Middleton where it was well received.  The exhibit is currently on display at the South Milwaukee Public Library where it will remain through March.  It will be on display at the Central Library of the Milwaukee Public Library in April and at the Door County Public Library in September and October. The committee felt that it would be a good idea to try to have an exhibit at the 2010 WLA conference in Appleton.
The committee then moved on to a discussion of the Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame guidelines and process for 2009.  Nix pointed out that 2009 will be the first year that the committee will be accepting nominations to the hall of fame from outside of the committee and also nominations of living individuals.  Nix had previously distributed to the committee by email a draft of a proposed process and a nomination form with a date of 2-15-09.  He indicated that these were based on the original proposal for the hall of fame which had been approved by the WLAF Board on July 16, 2008 and an adaptation of forms used by the WLA Awards and Honors Committee.  In reviewing the documents, the committee made the following changes.  The date for submission of nominations was changed from August 1 to August 3. Language was added to both documents indicating the need for nominations to cite sources for the information in support of the nomination.  Some minor language changes were also made. The modified documents are attached to these minutes and have a date of 2-19-09.  Committee members should let Nix know if they have suggestions for further changes. Nix noted that the inductions of 2008 individuals into the hall of fame had occurred at the WLA Awards Banquet with the approval of the Awards and Honors Committee and the WLA Board.  He asked if this was an acceptable process for 2009.  He noted that some modification of the process might be required if living individuals are selected for induction.  The committee felt that, if agreeable, with the Awards and Honors Committee, the inductions should continue to be a part of the WLA Awards Banquet.  The committee also discussed the possibility of including photographs of inductees in an exhibit.
The committee next discussed ways of obtaining better publicity for the WLHC and its projects. Nix noted that the major publicity for the WLHC has been targeted at the Wisconsin library community through the WLA listserv, the Wispublib listserv, and the WLHC website.  More needs to be done to reach the general public. Nix pointed out that a press release by UW-Stout on the induction of James Stout into the Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame resulted in a number of newspaper articles. Good newspaper coverage was also received when the Wisconsin Library Memorabilia exhibit was on display at the Fond du Lac Public Library as a result of press releases by the library. There have been no press releases by WLA, WLAF, or WLHC related to the WLHC.  Responsibility for press releases needs to be clarified. Pat Eschmann, the Communications Coordinator for WLAF has indicated she would like to work on a press release related to the WLHC website.  Nix wondered if something could be done with Portal Wisconsin to highlight the WLHC. Belongia and Edmonds both thought this would easy to accomplish.
Nix distributed a draft of a proposal dated 2-18-19 for a Wisconsin Library Heritage Day starting in 2010. The day would be on the Saturday in National Library Week.  For 2010 that date would be April 18.  The idea would be to encourage libraries in the state to use that date to focus on their heritage using a variety of activities.  There was some concern by the committee that a significant investment in supporting materials would be required.  Nix indicated that it would be a low key voluntary effort with supporting information not materials being provided.  The committee will continue to consider this idea.  A copy of the proposal is attached to the minutes.
Nix brought up the need for a library oral history and/or personal memoir project.  A number of people are retiring from library work in Wisconsin and we should try to capture their experience and knowledge related to library development in Wisconsin.  He would like to try to identify an individual or individuals who could investigate alternative approaches to accomplishing this. He indicated there were many models available but an institution committed to preserving the oral histories is essential. Edmonds felt the Wisconsin Historical Society could be counted on to do this.  It was also suggested that Troy Reeves with the UW Archives would be a good resource. The committee agreed to let Nix see if he could find someone to take on the responsibility of looking into this more deeply.
The committee discussed future meeting dates.  It was felt that most business could be accomplished by email.  It was decided that the committee would not need to meet again until August 25 when it would consider nominations for the hall of fame.

Nix reported that he had learned that the Wisconsin Library Bulletin had been scanned for inclusion in Google Books.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned.

Submitted by,

Larry T. Nix

Chair, WLHC Steering Committee

Wisconsin Library Association Foundation

Wisconsin Library Heritage Center Steering Committee

Draft 2-19-09

Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame Nomination Process for 2009

Overview

Induction into the Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame is granted to individuals who have made an exceptional contribution to the statewide improvement of library service in Wisconsin over a sustained period of time.  Individuals who have worked in and/or advocated for Wisconsin libraries will be considered.  Both living and deceased individuals will be considered. 

Selection of inductees into the Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame will be made by the Wisconsin Library Heritage Center Steering Committee. 

The Steering Committee will play a significant role in identifying deceased individuals who should be considered for induction into the Hall of Fame because of their contribution to the early development of library service in Wisconsin. Individual members of the Steering Committee may suggest individuals for consideration along with appropriate documentation.

Nominations of both living and deceased individuals will be accepted from those not on the Steering Committee provided the required nomination form is submitted by August 3.  Nominations should provide sufficient information about the individual being nominated so that the Steering Committee can make an informed judgment about whether the individual is worthy of being inducted into the Hall of Fame. The nomination should cite credible sources for supporting information. Individuals nominated in one year will continue to be considered in future years without being re-nominated. 

For general information, questions about the nomination form, procedures or award category criteria, please contact Larry T. Nix, Chair, Wisconsin Library Heritage Center Steering Committee: nix@libraryhistorybuff.org 608-836-5616.
Draft 2-19-09

Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame Nomination Form

Due August 3 

Application Checklist:

( Nomination form (on top)

( Nomination narrative
( Detailed list of achievements with sources

Nominee_________________________________________________________________________________________________

If living, provide the following information:

Address: ___________________________________________________________

City______________________________________________ State____________ Zip___________

Email: ________________________________________________________________________

Business Phone (______) ___________________Home Phone ___________________________

If not living, provide the following information:

Date of birth: ________________

Date of death: __________________

Nominator____________________________________________________________________
Address: ___________________________________________________________

City______________________________________________ State____________ Zip___________

Email: ________________________________________________________________________

Business Phone (______) ___________________Home Phone ___________________________

Please send this form to:

Wisconsin Library Association






Attn:  WLHC Steering Committee Chair 

5250 East Terrace Drive, Suite A1
Madison, WI  53718-8345


Nomination Overview/Narrative

Please outline the general reasons for the nomination. 
Nominee’s Achievements Relating to Award Criteria

Induction into the Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame is granted to individuals who have made an exceptional contribution to the statewide improvement of library service in Wisconsin over a sustained period of time.  Individuals who have worked in and/or advocated for Wisconsin libraries will be considered.  Both living and deceased individuals will be considered. 

Some factors taken into consideration in the nomination and selection of members of the Wisconsin Library Hall of Fame include:

· An individual’s record of leadership in the Wisconsin Library Association and/or other statewide library organizations/institutions. 

· The overall importance and impact of an individual’s contribution to the improvement of library service in Wisconsin. 

· An individual’s contributions to the improvement of library service at the national level.

Please list the achievements of the nominee and other information which respond to the criteria outlined above. Be specific and give dates.  Please cite sources for your information such as the Dictionary of American Library Biography, Dictionary of Wisconsin History, or other publications.

Draft 2/18-09

Wisconsin Library Heritage Day Proposal
Wisconsin Library Heritage Day is an idea for annually promoting Wisconsin’s library heritage.  It is proposed that Wisconsin Library Heritage Day occur on the Saturday of National Library Week so that libraries can plan activities and events involving families (2009 - April 18; 2010 - April 10; 2011 - April 16; 2012 - April 14; 2013 - April 20).  

Rationale:  In addition to promoting a better understanding and appreciation for Wisconsin’s library heritage, Wisconsin Library Heritage Day would provide an additional avenue for marketing Wisconsin’s libraries at the local and state levels.  It would tie in well with the Campaign for Wisconsin Libraries and the National Library Week campaign.  It could serve as a prototype for a National Library Heritage Day. It could initiate a buildup to the 120th anniversary of WLA in 2011.  
Implementation:  The Steering Committee of the Wisconsin Library Heritage Center under the auspices of the Wisconsin Library Association Foundation would take the lead in creating and promoting Wisconsin Library Heritage Day.  April 10, 2010 A webpage on the WLHC website would be created to offer tips on promoting Library Heritage Day. 
Some preliminary ideas for celebrating Wisconsin Library Heritage Day

At the state level: 

· Arrange for the Governor to issue a proclamation designating Library Heritage Day.
· Issue state level press releases. 

·  Cooperate with state level historical agencies to promote Library Heritage Day.
· Coordinate a statewide pictorial postmark for Wisconsin Library Heritage Day. 

At the local level:
· Hold a birthday party for the library. 

· Host a display of historical artifacts related to library history at the local, state, or national level. 

· Work with the local post office to create a pictorial postmark related to the library's anniversary.  Create a souvenir envelope to go with the postmark and include an insert with the history of the library.  

· Create or expand a section of the library's website devoted to the history of the library. 

· Cooperate with local library historical societies to promote activities and events.
·  Invite an impersonator of a national, state, or local library figure in the past to perform a skit.  Possibilities:  Benjamin Franklin, Andrew Carnegie, Melvil Dewey, or  Lutie Stearns.  Get local actors to reenact a pivotal meeting in the formation or early history of the library.
